MINUTES of a Council Meeting of  Melksham Without Parish Council held on Monday, 27th February 2006 at Crown Chambers, 7 Market Place at 7.00 p.m.

Present:  Cllrs. Alan Baines (Chairman to begin the Meeting); Elizabeth Bean; Rolf Brindle; Gregory Coombes; Chris Holmes, Ruth Gillings; Pat Nicol; Steve Petty; and Mike Sankey.  Cllr. Glover arrived at 7.40 p.m. 
Apologies:  Cllr. Mike Mills, Don Millard and Paul Wiltshire. 
As the Chairman, Cllr. Mills was on holiday and the Vice –Chairman Cllr. John Glover was delayed, Cllr Holmes proposed that Cllr. Baines be Chairman to begin the Meeting, seconded by Cllr. Bean. This was agreed and Cllr. Baines then took the Chair

The Council agreed to suspend Standing Orders to allow for a period of public participation.

375/05
Public Participation:-

1. New County Bus Scheme for Shaw and Whitley  County Councillor Chivers reported he was speaking on behalf of Shaw and Whitley residents who were unhappy with the proposed replacement of some village bus shelters. They had heard about the proposed WCC Scheme for the Chippenham-Bath route X72 via the Village Voice and the  Melksham News. Many residents had contacted him to express concern about the constant problem of vandalism. It seemed youths were occupying the bus shelter at Corsham road for the whole evening, to drink alcohol and cause a nuisance.  Residents of the Shaw Lodge area were concerned that a bus shelter there would block highway visibility. Residents’ main concern was that more bus shelters would increase anti-social behaviour and they did not want any more enclosed shelters. 

Resident Mr. Reynolds of Whitley emphasised that if another shelter was erected, it would attract  anti-social behaviour. A recent Police document had suggested that one of the key ways to tackle anti-social behaviour was to remove bus shelters.  He indicated that he understood  the Clerk  had stated  the shelter at Corsham Road would be removed and then this had not been done.
The Clerk emphasised that any decision to remove a bus shelter had to be made by the full Council and she had made this clear at the time.   

Cllr. Baines explained that the Council had tried to make the shelter less attractive to vandals by removing the windows to make it less comfortable.  

Mr. Reynolds questioned who would be paying for the six shelters in Shaw and Whitley and he asked why there had been no public consultation.  The County Transport Plan up to 2014  was a matter of public interest. 

Cllr Baines agreed. He explained the Melksham Strategy Document stated there should be proper public consultation re the demand for  bus services which obviously regulated installation of  bus shelters.  In the past the County Council had been known to erect bus shelters where services had already been removed.  

Mr Reynolds felt the Whitley route could be withdrawn as it was under used. The public had been left with a legacy.   The X72  Service did not operate after 6p.m. It was not right that an elderly lady living close to a shelter,  had  to endure constant vandalism and pay for repairs to her property due to vandalism for which no  compensation was given.  The Police were aware of problems as they had imposed a Dispersal Order on Bowerhill.  He was in favour of  raised kerbs, but not bus shelters The buses could stop on demand.

Cllr. While explained he had been involved as he lived in Bowerhill, and could see all sides of the problem. At Bowerhill where a similar Scheme was under construction,  an irate lady had rang him and he advised her to organise a petition.  As a result of this,  a bus shelter had been omitted from the final draft.  An anonymous person had asked that a bus shelter outside her home be moved to a different position because of anti-social behaviour. He had lived and worked on  much tougher estates, where there were big problems with vandals  but one had to tackle the cause and not run away from the problem. The Government was putting in £30,000 for the new Bus Scheme. From April 1st, half price tickets were to be replaced by free tickets for pensioners, who would then be able  to  travel free to Bath. This offer was expected to increase usage on that route considerably.

Resident Mr Innis expressed his opinion that bus shelters were not good for youth.  Shaw had done well in the Best Kept Village Competition. His concern was that litter problems reduced the chance of Shaw and Whitley ever winning again.

Cllr. Coombes asked if people would be happy with just a bus stop   

Mr. Innis replied yes. Six shelters would not be helpful.  

Cllr. Chivers suggested that in the event of  the Scheme going through, the Parish Council should look to involve young people in taking responsibility for them.

Cllr. Glover arrived and apologised for being late due to his wife being unwell.   

Cllr. Glover explained that at Bowerhill options for new shelters had been re-assessed as a result of residents’ views and Parish Council intervention. It was therefore possible to approach the County Council and have options re-assessed.  Shelters were  to encourage people to use the buses more and make services more amenable.  

Cllr. Baines  further explained that there had been a proposals for Bowerhill and due to residents’ representations at a Council Meeting, the Parish Council had resolved to put forward modified proposals to the County Council. 

2. Unfinished footway and vandalised sign, Shaw and Whitley: 

Mr Reynolds  reported that a  pavement at Top Lane, Whitley, which had been partially installed twenty years ago had never been finished. He also reported a vandalised road sign.  

Cllr. Baines replied that the Council would ask for the footway be completed. 


The Council re-convened. 

Resolved: Item 5 on the Agenda be advanced for discussion


376/05 New Bus Stop Scheme for Shaw and Whitley:-  Cllr. Brindle proposed that the existing  shelter at Corsham Road be removed and no new shelter be erected in its place.  Cllr. Sankey seconded this proposal and  further proposed that no new additional shelters be installed at Shaw and Whitley. Cllr. Brindle further proposed  that the Council write to the County Council  to say that it wished to retain the block built shelter at Shaw Farm. It was agreed to emphasise that all that was needed at these sites were access kerbs and a turning area.  It was further agreed that only raised kerbs should be installed at the Pear Tree site and at Shaw Lodge rather than new shelters. Cllr. Brindle also proposed that the proposed new shelter for the Spa be sited instead at Campion Drive and that consultation take place with the Town Council re improving this bus stop. This was also agreed. 
Resolved: The following proposals be submitted to the County Council in response to the request for comments on the proposed new Bus Scheme for Shaw and Whitley:

a) The existing shelter at Corsham Road be removed and only raised kerbs be installed in its place

b) The two block- built shelters at Shaw Farm be retained. 

c) No new shelters be installed in Shaw and Whitley and instead only raised kerbs

      be installed at Shaw Lodge and at the Pear Tree site.  

d)  The proposed new Shelter for The Spa be sited instead at Campion Drive and the Council recommend that consultation take place with Melksham Town Council re improving this bus stop.

377/05  Public Participation (2) The Council suspended Standing Orders  again to give the public an opportunity to ask further questions.  No further matters were raised and members of the public left the Meeting. Cllr Glover then took the Chair.

378/05
 Minutes, Planning Committee, 13th January: The Minutes of the Planning  

Committee Meeting held on 13th January were approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record. 

379/05  Planning Committee recommendations: Resolved : The recommendations as detailed in Mins. 365/05 – 366/05 were formally approved by the Council.

380/05
Declarations of Interest:-  Cllr Chris Holmes declared an interest in PA  

MW06 00447 as  a neighbour of the applicant.  Cllr. Gregory Coombes declared an interest in PA MW06 00555 as a neighbour of the applicant.  Cllr. John Glover declared an interest in MW06 00520 as a friend of the applicant. Cllr. Alan Baines declared an interest in an account for some items of second-hand furniture for the new offices when this item was discussed.

381/05
Planning Applications:  The following planning applications were considered:-

27 MW06/00427   Mrs. Tina Byfield, 5 Valencia Court, Melksham SN12 6FF Proposed erection of a two bed dwelling.

Comments: - The Parish Council objects to this application, as it is overdevelopment of the site, and the size of the site is insufficient for an additional dwelling.  Copies of two letters received from residents are enclosed.
MW06 00447  Mr & Mrs M. Grace, 33 Westland Lane, Beanacre, Melksham, Wilts, SN12 7QE.   Proposed two storey extension.

Comments: - The Council has no objection to this application, subject to a condition being applied to prevent it becoming a separate dwelling in the future.

MW06  00520  Mr. P. Cottle,  Craysmarsh Farm, Devizes Road, Melksham SN12 6RG.  Proposed conversion of redundant farm buildings to three holiday cottages.

Comments:  The Council has no objection to this conversion, subject to the County Highways Dept being satisfied that the access  is suitable for additional traffic.

MW06 00559  Mr. G. Katsaitis, 5 Martlet Close, Melksham, Wilts  SN12 6XX          Proposed two storey side/rear extension.

 Comments: - The Council has no objection to this application subject to the condition that it will not be divided into two separate dwellings in the future.

MW06 00570  Mrs. Shafto, Coombe House, 425 Redstocks, Melksham, SN12 6RF.  Proposed felling of a Pinus Sylvestris.

Comments:-  The Council has no objection to this application subject to the Tree Officer being satisfied that the report is valid. The Parish Council recommends that a replacement tree is planted.

There were no objections to the following applications:-

MW06 00549  Mr. Kenneth Brown, 43 Berryfield Park, Melksham SN12 6EE.   Proposed lean-to conservatory.

MW06 00555  Ms M. Foster, 210 Corsham Road, Whitley, Wilts, SN12 8QF

Proposed 2 storey extension to side and rear of existing 2 storey semi-detached house to provide an additional double and single bedrooms at first floor level and a larger kitchen, dining area and family room at ground floor level.

MW06 00565  Mr & Mrs Ellis, 16 Shaw Hill, Melksham, Wilts, SN12   Proposed two storey & single storey side extensions. 

382/05
Planning Correspondence:

1. MW05 02989 – Letter from applicant: The Clerk reported that enquiries had been made in response to the applicant’s letter which questioned the Council’s objection.  The District Council had imposed a condition when the annexe had been built to prevent the dwelling being divided into two separate dwellings at a later stage.  Cllr. Baines emphasised that dividing this property into two would create an unfortunate precedent.  

Resolved : No change to the Council’s original comments. It was agreed to refer the applicant to the original condition imposed by the District Council Planning Dept.

2. Planning Gains – proposed Government Changes  Cllr. Petty informed the 

Council that the Baker Report recommended major changes in the way in which planning gains were processed.  Two major changes were proposed:-

(a) Planning gains required for new development would be subject to a   Government fixed calculation and payable up front.

(b)  The Treasury, rather than local authorities , would collect the finance from developers and re-distribute it to local communities.

The Clerk reported she had sent an email to protest at the lack of consultation with local authorities. The closing date for comments had now expired. It was agreed the Council support the proposal for planning gain finance to be paid up front, but express concern about central Government handling the finance.

Resolved:-  The Council formally support the recommendation for planning gains to be paid up front,  but express concerns about central Government collecting funds and redistributing them on grounds that some communities who were affected by  new development, could lose out.  

3. Clackers Brook Development for 750 Units East of Melksham A letter was received from the Government Office South West to inform that the Secretary of State had decided not to call in this application. Councillors again expressed concern that the development was badly planned and did not support the principles of sustainability. There were no connecting roads with existing housing or bus routes through the estate. The only bus stops were on the main distributor road which in time would become a dual carriageway.

Resolved: The Council reply to protest at the lack of action by the Secretary of State to ensure this development was improved,  for the reasons as detailed above.

4. Wiltshire & Swindon Structure Plan 2016 – Intention to Adopt. A letter was received from the County Council to inform that the Structure Plan would shortly be adopted and copies would be available for £7.50. Cllr. Glover expressed concern that the County Council had ignored comments re a proposed bypass alignment made by the Inspector, following the Examination in Public July 2004. It was noted the Parish Council had attended the Examination and Council concerns about the Bypass had been endorsed by the Inspector.

Resolved: The Council reply with these comments. 
     The Chair welcomed Mrs Carol Southall, the Rural Housing Enabler to the Meeting

     It was agreed to change the order of the Agenda to enable Carol to give a report. 

383/05
Parish Housing Survey:  Ms Carol Southall, Rural Housing Enabler reported there had been a good overall response of 24% to the recent Housing Survey.  A total of 2,490 questionnaires had been distributed and 605 had been returned – Beanacre 33, Berryfield 84, Shaw & Whitley 196, Bowerhill 248 and Melksham Without extras 44.  She split the reports in sections. Her conclusions re housing needs in the parish were for  8 flats or houses; 3 x 3 bed houses:

  
The Chair thanked Carol for coming and for giving her report.

384/05
Minutes, Council Meeting 18th January 2006  The Minutes of the last Council Meeting held on 18th January were approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair as a correct record with the following amendments:

Min 327/05  PA MW05 03008 Line 2. Amend “1 commercial unit” to “15 commercial units”


Min 330/05 Line 9: Amend to “ “aim was not to allow pull-ins for buses but to mark out stops more clearly”.


Min. 330/05 Page 5, paragraph 6 line 3: Delete “in Blenheim Park and Falcon Way”

 
Insert “between Blenheim and Locking Cose”


Min 335/05 Line 2. Amend Police new contact number to: 08454 -087000.
385/05
Arising from Min 329-331/05  Bus Stop Schemes Berryfield and  Bowerhill: The Council noted  replies received from the County Council 
386/05 Arising from Min 336/05 Melksham Station & Rail Services: Cllr Petty     

reported that all the towns were complaining about the proposed service cuts and a Group was needed to represent local communities.  Cllr. Baines reported that the West Wilts. Rail Users Group had made representations.  Cllr. Glover emphasised that timing of the cuts for Melksham was unfortunate as patronage was now  increasing. The continual vacillation and service changes killed passenger traffic. Cllr. Baines  reported that some non-London commuter services were also being cut. A letter was received from First Great Western to invite comments on the proposed changes. 

Resolved: It was agreed that Cllr. Baines  would draft a letter  re poor timing of services which would be sent in reply, on the Council’s behalf.

387/05
Arising from Min336/05  Meeting with Melksham Town Council   A  letter was received from the Town Clerk, John Crook to ask if the Parish Council was still willing to meet with the Town Council. The draft Agenda enclosed with the letter referred to joint action to support Melksham Tourist Information Service. It was noted that the Council had not reserved any funds for 2006/07 to support the TIC. Cllr. Petty felt it was important to meet the Town Council to build bridges again.   Cllr.  Baines proposed the Agenda be enlarged  to include  an item re sports facilities, recreational land, and resources for Bowerhill Sports Field. It was agreed to meet the Town Council at the Town Hall. 


Resolved: The Council reply to confirm it would like to meet the Town Council. It was agreed to request an item on the Agenda re sports facilities and to ask for some suggested dates. 

388/05 Arising from Min 306/05 Bowerhill Sports Field Ramp.  The Chairman , Cllr. Glover reported that the Meeting with the County Council had gone well. The County Council had accepted responsibility to ensure that the pedestrian ramp and gates were properly installed and County Officer Phil Tilley had agreed to write to the developer to recommend that the pedestrian ramp and gates be installed in accordance with the requirements of Section 106 Agreement.  Cllr. Baines commended Cllr. Glover for the way in which he had chaired the meeting.  The Clerk reported  that Planning Officer Peter Westbury and Ian Gallin had recently met  David Ashton o ask for a Development Brief but subsequently Mark Hunnybun had indicated this was unnecessary. Ian Gallin was due to meet Mark Hunnybun shortly to discuss the matter. It was noted that the Parish Council Solicitor had advised the Council not to support any planning application until the full details of proposals were made available. 
389/05
Arising from Min 339/05  Youth Facilities Bowerhill  An invitation was received from Melksham First to attend a Youth Meeting at  The Pilot, Bowerhill on Thursday 9th March to progress plans for new youth provision. Cllrs. Pat Nicol and Elizabeth Bean agreed to attend. It was also agreed to let Cllr. Mills know so that he could attend as well. 

Resolved:  Cllrs. Mills, Nicol and Bean to attend to represent the Council. 

390/05
Arising from Min 341/05  Beanacre Play Park

(1) Opening of New Play Area  The Clerk reported that an  Informal Opening for Play park was planned for Thursday, 16th March 4.00 p.m. This event was specifically to enable funders to come and see the completion of the Play Park
A larger event was planned for later in the year.  Resolved: The Chairman be     informed so that he could attend.

(2) Beanacre Top Soil: A quotation was received from Sahara Sandpits for removal of top soil from Beanacre to Bowerhill Village Hall site. It was noted that some of the top soil may be required for landscaping.  
Resolved:  The Beanacre top soil remain where it was for the moment until the landscaping Scheme had been completed when the matter would be reviewed again. 
(3) Stock -proof fencing: Cllr. Holmes  asked whether the District Council would allow wooden stock-proof fencing to be used between the Play Park and the field. The Clerk reported that  initially the Planning Officer was not happy for another wooden fence to be erected outside the Play Area fence and the Council had therefore applied to erect metal estate railings to match the railings around the churchyard. Stanford Cole had indicated he was happy with this type of fencing. 

This information was noted.

391/05
Shelter OS 582 Semington Road.  A letter was received from the occupant of 582 Semington Road to request that the bus shelter be removed as it was attracting vandals. It was noted that this request had now been made several times. 


Resolved:  The Clerk reply to  enquire if this resident would be satisfied with replacement of existing shelter with a modern style.
392/05
Minutes, Staffing Meeting held on 2nd February 2006.  The Minutes of an informal  Staffing and Resources Meeting of 2nd February were formally approved by the Council and signed by the Chair as a correct record. 

393/05  Staffing Meeting recommendations: The Staffing Meeting recommendations, as detailed in Mins. 349/05 –365/05 were formally approved by the Council. A vote was taken on each item.

394/05  Arising from Min. 351/05 Allotments at Berryfield: Cllr Petty proposed the Berryfield and Semington Action Group contact Allotment tenants to find out if they had any issues or if they would like a Meeting to be organised so that they could put  forward  views on how they would like the allotments managed in the future.This was agreed. It was noted that the Parish Caretaker would continue to cut the grass.  

Resolved:  The Council  write to tenants to let them know of the Action Group’s interest in assisting with the allotments.  
395/05 Arising from Min 353/05  New Signs: The Clerk informed that she was awaiting quotations.  Cllr Baines further suggested that the internal hanging sign have an arrow to indicate the entrance. This was agreed. 

396/05 Arising from Min. 356/05  Naming of Rooms: Cllr. Holmes asked whether prizes would be given for the names which were selected from children’s entries. Following discussion it was suggested that the Clerk speak with the Chairman when he returned from holiday about possible prizes. The Clerk informed that any prizes would need to be financed from the Chairman’s Allowance 

Resolved:  The Clerk seek advice from the Chairman as to whether prizes could be financed from the Chairman’s Allowance


Cllr. Petty left the Meeting at this point.

397/05
Minutes of the Sports Field Working Party 13th February 2006.  The Minutes    

            of the Sport Field Working Party were approved as a correct record and signed by  

            the Chair as a correct record.

398/05 Arising from Min 359/05 Visit to Swansea: It was noted that the Council Solicitor had advised the Council to contact Mr Noad and his agent about his plans for the land adjacent to the Melksham – Semngton Diversion

Resolved:  The Clerk  write to Mr.Noad for his views re the land and find out if he had received any approaches from WCC about the land. 

399/05
Finance


a) Receipts: The Council noted the following receipts:-

Landfill Tax  - Grant Aid for Beanacre Play Area                                       £6,825. 00    

Concessionary Student Rail Cards – 4 applications @ £6                                £24. 00
b) Accounts for Payment: Resolved: The following accounts were checked and approved for payment: 

* 2558
Post Office Counters – postage                                   
            £100. 00

   2559     Cancelled cheque


* 2560    Wessex Trains- Student rail card Concessionary Scheme                £20. 00

*2561     Wessex Trains- Student rail cards (2)  Concessionary Scheme        £40. 00

* 2562     Wessex Trains – Student rail card Concessionary Scheme              £20. 00

           *Paid since last Council Meeting
The following accounts were submitted for approval at the Meeting:-

2563     JCP Commercial (John Collins & Partners) Account re meeting 

                        & work for Bowerhill Sports Field   £2,000 + VAT                       £2,350. 00

2564      I and B Ayliffe Plant Hire – New entrance & gate  to car park & 

              pedestrian pathway and gate, Beanacre  £5,311.72 + VAT          £6,241. 27

2565      Wilts & Berks Canal Trust – Grant re  Canal Route Study          £1,000. 00

2566      Townsend Design and Print – new letterheads, compliments slips

                          and  business cards   £369 _+ VAT                                                  £433. 58

2567      Melksham Town Council – rent for Room 1 Oct – Dec 05              £648. 75

2568     Alan F. Baines – filing cabinet, lockable drawer unit & 2 chairs        £30. 00 

2569      Countrywide Farmers – Refuse sacks and gloves £2.96 + VAT            3. 48

2570     Paul Hulbert – Window cleaning services                                           £45. 00

2571    Hire a Hand – repairs to railings at Shaw Play Area  50  + VAT         £58. 75 

2572     Mrs Elaine Cranton – Office cleaning Jan  + expenses £5 + VAT       

2573     Mrs Margaret Mylchreest   February salary                                             

2574     Mrs Jo Redding – Casual work (18 hrs)                                              
2575     Gordon Peters – Salary plus travelling expenses (£29.40)                
2576     Mrs Mary Jarvis – February salary  + expenses (£38. 25)              
2577      WCC Superannuation – Employer/ee  Jarvis                                    £418. 76

2578      Inland Revenue – Tax/NI  Er/ee Jarvis, Mylchreest, Peters             £540. 99       






  
          


400/05  St. John Ambulance Appeal: A letter was received from St John Ambulance to request funds to replace an ambulance. It was noted that the names of donors would be printed on invitations for forthcoming events.
Resolved:  The council donate £50 in April.

401/05
Dedication of New Council Offices: There was discussion re holding a short Dedication Service for the new Offices, prior to the Annual Parish Meeting on 27th March. It was agreed to refer this to the Chairman when he returned from holiday. 

Cllr Sankey apologized that he had to leave the Meeting at  this point.

402/05 Annual Parish Meeting: It was agreed to hold the Annual Parish Meeting on 27th March  at Crown Chambers. It was further agreed to ask Melksham Town Council if chairs could be borrowed for the evening. 

Resolved: The Annual Parish Meeting be held in Crown Chambers.

403/05
General correspondence for action

(1) Wiltshire County Strategy: Letter received from Wiltshire County Council to inform the County Strategy was being revised and to seek comments  Councillors felt the document too complex, too long and a bit boring. Cllr Brindle reported that the transport section was at variance with the Local Transport Plan. 

Resolved.  It was agreed that councillors would pass on any comments to the Clerk so that a response could be sent in. 

(2) Wilts & Berks Canal The letter was noted.

(3)  WALC County Circular Feb 06:   This was noted. It was also noted that date for nominations for the Buckingham Palace Garden Party  had expired.
.

(3) National Association of Councillors:  Cllr. Coombes  proposed the Council join this association as he felt it would help councillors to obtain advice and keep up to date with changes in local government.  Resolved: This motion was carried. There were 7 votes in favour, 1 vote against and one abstention.
(5)  Best Kept Village Competition:  The Chair asked whether the Council should participate in the Best Kept Village Competition for 2006. Cllr. Bean informed she had put the last year’s winning certificate up in the Shaw Village Hall.  She had also written to the Shaw & Whitley Village Voice to ask for support for the competition this year and had not yet received any feed back. 

Resolved:  The Council should enter the competition this year. 

(6)  Civic Awards: The Clerk reported that  Melksham Town Council had forwarded a copy of an entry for the Town Community Service Award from an entrant who had lived in Melksham Without. The entrant was ineligible for a Town Community Award but the Town Council had wondered if the Parish Council would consider running similar awards for the parish. Cllr. Brindle felt this would be a major undertaking for the Council; involving a lot of extra work. 

Resolved:   It was agreed to reply that the Parish Council had decided against running a Community Award Scheme while recognizing that the valuable contribution the entrant had made to the community.

(7) Affordable Housing – Private Finance Initiative: A letter was received from the District Council Housing PFI Project Manager to put forward sites within the parish for future affordable housing development. Three sites in the vicinity of Blenheim Park were proposed. Councillors agreed all these sites comprised valuable informal open space which needed to be retained at all costs. Cllr. Brindle commented that the land at Bowerhill had been recreation land since sale of RAF camp. It was noted that the land opposite The Pilot contained several valued mature trees and interesting wildlife which was enjoyed by the whole community.
   Resolved:  The Council reply to the District Council to object to all three parcels of land  being put forward for housing development in view of their value as informal recreational land with interesting trees and wildlife. 

(8)     Queen’s 80th Birthday – Special Service A copy letter from the Lord Lieutenant to the Rector of St Michaels Church, Reverend Derek Smith was received. This advised that the community may wish to hold a Special Service on 23rd April(St Georges Day) to make the Queen’s Eightieth Birthday. Reverend Smith had visited the Council Office to emphasise that the councillors would be most welcome to attend. Councillors noted this commemoration date in their diaries.
The Chair thanked everyone for coming.

Meeting closed at 10.20p.m 

                                                                                                  Chairman  19th April 2006
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